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OTHERS PRESENT 
Terry Ryan, Cameron Cox, Lori Griffin, Sandra Braedt, Sean Cooke, Sylvia Derrick, Holly Smith, Kris Cummings, Nicole Ortega, Theresa Carr, Michael Alkire, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Tiam called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Tiam led the group in the pledge.
ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established. 


CHANGES/ADDITIONS
  None
MEETING MINUTES   
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Smith seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the May 8, 2013 Regular Board meeting.


MOTION PASSED
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Theresa Carr) 

Ms. Carr introduced herself as the new student body president; she will fulfill the remainder of Ms. Ortega’s term.

Ms. Carr provided an update on activities for students at Fort Steilacoom; they hosted an author and had legislative activities including a dinner with Representative Hans Zeiger. Student government is looking forward with elections underway for the 2013-2014 academic year. Students have been voting on distinguished faculty award with over 300 students participating. Ms. Carr noted how engaged students are with faculty and how it enriches students experience at Pierce College.
Mr. Tiam expressed his appreciation for Ms. Nicole Ortega for her service as student body president and work on behalf of students.
ASPCP (Reported by Michael Alkire)
Mr. Alkire provided an update on activities for students in Puyallup including the Artists and Speaker event with the author of the Nature Principles, a lecture on the Polar Regions, and CPR training.
Mr. Alkire stated that twenty students attended the Student of Color Conference and everyone expressed what an incredible learning experience it was. He also noted that student government is proposing changes to their bylaws and a vote will be taken in the near future.

In closing, Mr. Alkire extended an invitation to the trustees to attend the upcoming Aging Coalition that will be hosted on the Puyallup campus at the end of May. 

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)
Ms. Norman stated that our faculty do not really reflect our student diversity, it has been reported that students do better if they can see themselves in their teachers, mentors, and role models. She noted some of the barriers to higher education and the political opposition to affirmative action. She also noted some ways of assisting people to get their education such as loan forgiveness for public service, and education pathways that would include college preparation in the K-12. Unions are encouraging diversity in their leadership, and colleges are targeting diversity by going to diverse colleges, through targeted advertising, and making connections to encourage diverse faculty to apply for jobs in higher education.
Mr. Tiam thanked faculty for working with Native American students and Mr. Smith added that we need to continue to find ways to reach students and focus on STEM careers.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
Mr. Torell reported that the Labor Management Committee meets to discuss issues and concerns of Classified Staff regarding our Collective Bargaining Agreement.  No meeting was held in April with the next meeting being in mid-May.
Mr. Torell reported that many Classified Staff are serving on screening committees and they appreciate the opportunity to be a part of this process.  There was good representation from Classified Staff at the Meet and Greets for the Executive recruitments as well as the faculty meet and greets.
Mr. Torell stated that seventy four staff members responded to the general survey this year. As reported previously, they reformatted the questions to solicit a better response from staff and to hopefully draw out more information and details to work with. Based on the results they think it worked pretty well. A meeting was held with college leadership and WPEA Shop Stewards to discuss the General Membership Survey,they discussed the feedback in the survey and get a broader sense of what some of the issues are.  Main issues and concerns that were taken away from the survey: communication, leadership, trust and workload. The meeting provided an opportunity to elaborate on the responses in the survey in more detail based on interactions with Classified Staff. The staff representatives, felt that the meeting was very productive and very positive.  Ideas were discussed regarding follow up, next steps and ongoing communication.  A copy of the survey was provided to the board members for their review. Staff may request a copy of the entire survey from WPEA and a copy will be posted in each of the staff break rooms.
SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson reported that the legislature will begin a special session on May 13.  Hopefully, they will be able to work out their differences and pass a final budget.  In the meantime we are continuing to evaluate and make decisions about our budget. There are several pieces of legislation that will impact some of the processes at the college.  Specifically they include, early registration periods for veterans, provisions for makeup exams and class assignments for active duty military and national guards folks who are deployed during a quarter; and provisions for multiple placement testing options for students.  The Vice Presidents are working will the deans to help faculty and staff develop processes to comply with this new legislation.  

Dr. Johnson stated that we entering the final stretch of this academic year.  Everyone is busy doing their day-to-day work while we’re in the throes of this major hiring frenzy.  The Executive Team gave final approval to expand our number of tenure track faculty hires from eleven to fifteen pending the final decision to make an offer to an appropriate candidate for each of the fifteen positions.  As she has previously shared with the Board we have intensified our screening and hiring processes and have added additional qualifications to positions including the assessment of the candidates knowledge and use of innovative teaching strategies, potential and commitment to college and community engagement.  In the past we have primarily looked at the classroom abilities in a more traditional way.  Everything we are learning from the AtD process is that full engagement of faculty is a major factor in supporting student success and completion.    In fact in one or two of the faculty priority areas we may not have the quality of applicant we want and these will be held over until next year for a new search.
We are excited about the hires we have made and have some excellent candidates to consider for several of the positions still in the hiring process.  In addition, in response to the Board’s increased emphasis on strengthening the tenure process, all of these new hires will participate in a new faculty year-long cohort training program.  This is an important investment in our new faculty and in strengthening our teaching and learning strategies.  We will bring you full information next month on the positions and individuals selected.

Dr. Johnson stated that we are fully involved in the hiring process for executive team positions.  Before she gave an update on those processes, she wanted to say how bitter sweet this is for her.  She has had the good fortune to work with an excellent team of highly committed and engaged leaders.  It’s rare that you find a group of individuals who are selfless in the way they carry out their duties and responsibilities.  Unlike many institutions, we do not have administrative silos where folks protect their own turf.  The cornerstone of our team’s leadership is commitment to mission: focusing on providing quality educational opportunities for our diverse community of learners to thrive in an evolving world.    Whatever challenges we face daily or different perspectives we have about how to get things done, I know that serving students and meeting the needs of the institution and community is first and foremost for each of them.  She wanted to publicly thank Ms. Pierce Burnette for serving us this year during our time of transition and wish her the best as she pursues her doctorate at University of Pennsylvania.  For our three Vice Presidents, Jan, Joann, and Carol who have served us for 15, 5, and 5 respectively, who are retiring in one form or other, she wanted to thank them for all they have done.  Ms. Bucholz has been a constant and steady force improving our human resources, bringing a personal touch to all that she does.  Ms. Wiszmann helps ease her mind because she know our budget’s sound and our processes are completed with the highest of integrity.  And Dr. Green has helped build an incredible team of deans and directors who work day-to-day with students, faculty and staff to reach for our vision of possibilities realized.  Thank you all.  They’ll still be with us for next month’s meeting but she wanted to acknowledge their service as we move forward with a new team.

So here’s where we stand with our hires.  As you know, Dr. Marty Cavalluzzi will be the next president of Pierce College Puyallup.  He comes with an impressive background in teaching and administrative leadership in instruction.  He’s full of energy, totally committed to the community college mission, and is excited to join us.  I look forward to introducing him to you and the college.  She thanked  the Board for their thoughts and insights during this process and their confidence in this appointment.

We are down to three finalized for the Vice President of Administrative Services.  She is closing in on a decision and have to make an offer by the end of this week.

We brought four finalists to campus for the Vice President of Learning and Student Success at Puyallup.  Now with Dr. Cavalluzzi selection as president of Puyallup we want to include him in the final decision.  
We are down to three finalists for the Vice President of Human Resources.  Those campus interviews will occur next week.  She anticipates a final decision will occur within the next two weeks.

That leaves the Vice President for Advancement position.  She is still discussing possibilities for restructuring that position and is reviewing resources through the budget process.  As she has shared with you and the Foundation Board it’s important that we increase our external visibility and increase our development activities with potential major donors.  However, we still have a great need to integrate advancement and institutional effectiveness efforts internally. 
Dr. Johnson reported that she, the Presidents, and Ms. Bucholz had a very good meeting with Mr. Torell and other WPEA leadership regarding the classified staff survey.  As you look at the results you’ll see that for many of the items responses resemble a standard bell shaped curve.  Whereas, that may be a standard curve, we certainly aspire to have many more responses on the positive side.   The budget cuts have certainly affected workload.  And changes from the reorganization are still being felt as individuals leave new roles and processes.  We have an opportunity to increase communication to help clarify how to proceed with the changes and to continue to seek input from those doing the day-today tasks.  As we begin to prepare for our conversion to ctcLink we will be able to review process and see where we need tweaking.  In the long run this should help streamline processes; however, in the short run it will add some additional work and stress while we go through the conversion.  We will continue to work with WPEA leadership to address the concerns and solicit feedback from all classified staff.

In closing, Dr. Johnson noted that May 10th is faculty in-service and employee recognition day.  We look forward to honoring retirements, years of service, and some special awards we give each year.  She is pleased that Ms. Roarty will represent the board and will join her in presenting the extra mile award.

Pierce College 2013-2014 Operating Budget Planning Process
Ms. Wiszmann reported that the internal budget planning process in on track to be complete by early June, with the stipulation that the legislature finishes their work which will then allow the SBCTC to complete their budget and send the information out to all the colleges.

Ms. Wiszmann stated that the budget planning groups submitted $1million in reductions as well as $1.6 million in funding requests. The budget team is reviewing and deciding on each item that was submitted. The Board will receive a high-level report at their June meeting.

Ms. Wiszmann noted that Achieving the Dream innovations have been added to budget presentations and will be included in the innovation investments. There will be funds set aside to provide opportunities and flexibility to invest in innovations that will promote student success.
Assessing Fees and Services 

Board Action 2013-09 Pierce College Fee Schedule 2013-2014

Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to approve the 2013-2014 fee schedule as presented.


MOTION PASSED
Ms. Wiszmann provided the Board with a fee schedule that noted the existing fees, the proposed changes and a description of each of the fees. The fees cover supplies and materials for programs as well as testing. The college doesn’t make a profit from any of the fees. Prior to presenting the fee schedule today Ms. Wiszmann meet with each of the student government teams to discuss the proposed changes, while students are not happy to have increased fee costs it was helpful to review the fee schedule and have some understanding of the needed increases.

Institutional Effectiveness Monitoring Report

Ms. Cummings provided the Board an update on the Achieving the Dream (AtD) intervention priorities that will be implemented in the coming year:

1. Engagement –

· The first priority area is engagement. Engagement is the overarching strategy for all of Pierce College’s AtD priority areas.

· National data indicates that student engagement is positively related to both student learning and persistence.

· The Engagement Subgroup made a number of suggestions including: 

· The creation of the C.E.A.L. – the Center for Engagement And Learning;

· A centralized platform for faculty to share best practices ideas to increase classroom engagement;

· A “knowledge management database” consisting of employees, programs and areas of expertise; and

· An employee-student mentoring program.

2. The “Start 2 Finish” Model – 

· We previously shared with you the positive impact our college success courses have on grades, credits earned and retention rates. 

· Our research also found that students who enroll in orientation have a higher retention rate than students who do not participate in orientation.

· Our CCSSE survey data revealed that Pierce College students report using academic advising services more frequently than the national average.

· With this data in mind, the Start 2 Finish Subgroup suggested the strengthening and standardizing of student orientation and advising, and making the college success course mandatory for all new degree seeking students over the next three years. 

3. Basic Skills –

· The Basic Skills Subgroup reviewed the retention and transition rates of ABE/GED and ESL students. The fall to winter retention rate for Basic Skills students was approximately 50%. The transition rate from upper level to pre-college or college-level coursework was 11%. 

· To that end, the Basic Skills Subgroup suggested creating a S2F model for ABE/GED and ESL students to improve these overall retention and transition rates.

4. Precollege English/Reading –

· AtD requested that we look at our highest enrolled lowest success courses. For our state supported courses, Reading topped the list. 

· For state-supported students, 74% successfully completed precollege English. However, when the data was disaggregated, it was revealed that there was a statistically significant difference between the success of males compared to females (65% and 81%, respectively). 

· For grounded military students, 72% of students successfully completed precollege English, but only 56% of online military students did so.

· The Precollege English and Reading Subgroup suggested a norming in the grading process, a reworking of course outcomes, and training for faculty in the Reading Apprenticeship program.

5. Precollege Math – 

· For state-supported students, every demographic assessed fell below the 70% successful course rate benchmark in precollege math. The average success rate for all state-supported students in precollege math was 58%.

· The Precollege Math Subgroup suggested an increased in precollege math supplemental instruction, a math lab, a precollege math learning center, precollege math sequence redesign, automaticity, and the alignment of placement testing with local high school math coursework.

BOARD BUSINESS
1st Reading- Pierce College Civility Policy 

Ms. Bucholz and members of the Civility Policy taskforce provided an outline of the process that was used to develop the proposed civility policy.
· In the Spring of 2012 the Board of Trustees directed the Chancellor to develop a civility policy.  

· In the Fall of  2012 a Civility Task Force was formed with representatives from each employee group and from students: Bhagirath Bhatt, Cameron Cox, Cindy Cannella, Greg Brazell, John Lucas, John Simpson, Linda Buzbee, Patrick Carter, Sandra Braedt, Savannah Luna, and Sonja Morgan.   

· Task Force and Cabinet Process:

a. October 9, 2012.  Task force members decided that before beginning to draft a policy they would get input from the college community.  During the All District Day on October 26, round table discussions occurred using a list of questions developed by the task force.  Responses were compiled in a chart and reviewed by the task force members.  Themes were identified and each member of the task force drafted language that reflected what they were hearing.  

b. November 6, 2012.  The group reviewed the drafts created by the task force members and reviewed other examples.  The group discussed aspects and phrasing they particularly liked and felt should be in the final document.  A smaller group was directed to take this information and come back with one draft to present to Cabinet.

c. November 15, 2012.  Task force members John Simpson and Linda Buzbee presented the first draft to Cabinet for a discussion.  Revisions were suggested.

d.  December 12, 2012.  Cabinet reviewed the revised draft.  Jan responded to question about disciplinary action.  Task force recommended that feedback be elicited from employee and student groups by their representatives.   Cabinet approved this method.

e. January 2013.  Feedback received from employee groups.  Faculty discussed the draft in their divisions.  Task force reviewed feedback and made changes to the draft.

f. February 25, 2013.   Draft policy with modifications submitted to Cabinet for 1st reading.  Draft circulated by email to campus community.

g. April 8, 2013.  2nd Reading by Cabinet.  Approved by Cabinet to be recommended to the Board of Trustees.

Board members acknowledged the amount of work that has been done in one year. It is clear that the process has been inclusive and that the proposed policy has been well vetted throughout the district. They offered their congratulations for a job well done. 
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to accept the proposed Pierce College Civility Policy for 1st reading.

MOTION PASSED

The Board secretary will send the proposed policy back out to the college community for another opportunity to provide feedback and at the next Board meeting the proposed policy will be presented to the Board for a 2nd reading and possible adoption.
Board Chair Report
Board members reported on recent activities they have engaged in, Ms. Rosenblatt participated in the Roland Weiss lecture series regarding the Anne Frank diary series, she noted that it was an informative, wonderful lecture. Many students attended with good engagement. Mr. Tiam noted that he looks forward to the SLAM literary magazine each year. He extended his congratulations to the faculty and staff and especially the students for this quality piece of work. 
PUBLIC COMMENT
None

NEXT REGULAR MEETING        June 12, 2013 Pierce College Puyallup
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 2:33pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Amadeo Tiam, Chair
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